

THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY
Regular Meeting – June 10, 2008
MINUTES

The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on June 10, 2008 at 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

MS.  CAROL A. HILSON, Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 2





DR.  JUDI MILLER, Vice Chairman






Member Residing in District No. 1





DR.  JOHN CARVELLI






Member Residing in District No. 3





MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY






Member Residing in District No. 4





MR.  TROY INGERSOLL






Member Residing in District No. 5

ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL J. LANNON, Superintendent





MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

MINUTES

May 12, 2008 Public Forum, May 13, 2008 Regular, May 27, 2008 Regular Workshop
Action:
There was a motion to approve the minutes for the

May 12, 13, and 27, 2008 meetings as presented


(Carvelli/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

 1. OR Recognition of Library/Media Administrator of the Year
Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning & Accountability/Assessment,   introduced Ms. Vicki Gardner, Lincoln Park Academy Media Specialist and member of “The Palms of St. Lucie” (Professional Association of Library Media Specialists) group.  Ms. Gardner, on behalf of the association, asked the Board to join in congratulating Mr. R. Craig Logue, Principal at Mariposa Elementary, as the “PALMS’ Administrator of the Year”.
 2. ML Circle of Hope Top Fundraiser Awards
Student Cody Denig asked the Board to recognize the three top fundraising schools for Circle of Hope, namely, West Gate K-8 (3rd place), Lakewood Park Elementary (2nd place), and St. Lucie West K-8 (1st place).  Cody thanked the Board, Superintendent Lannon and all school participants for helping to fight cancer.  It had been a team effort and the strength of people coming together for the cause was strong.  The Board also watched a power point presentation on the American Cancer Society. 
 3. KP Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts Donation/Recognition (Total Value $15,000)
Mr. Kevin Perry, Area Assistant Superintendent, introduced Principal David Washington and Assistant Principal Pam Holmes from Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts.  Dr. Washington and Ms. Holmes invited the Board to recognize two of their business partners who had provided continuous support for their students.  Representatives from Comcast Cable ($5,000) and the Morganti Group ($10,000) stepped forward to receive plaques in honor of their generosity to students. 


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board accept the
 donations totaling $15,000 on behalf of Fort Pierce Magnet
 School of the Arts. (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
 4. CT Juneteenth Celebration Resolution

Dr. Christine Taylor, Area Assistant Superintendent, read a resolution to the Board about “Juneteenth”, a celebration commemorating the emancipation of Southern Blacks on June 19, 1865.

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board adopt the
 Resolution as read (Hensley/Miller/Carried 5-0).
STAFF REPORTS

 5. OR Curriculum 
FCAT Results
Dr. Owen Roberts gave a report about the district’s FCAT results.  Once the FCAT School Grades and AYP information is released by the state (expected on July 15, 2008), Dr. Robertsasked that the Board schedule a workshop to review the data.  He then began to share Grade 4 though 10 Reading and Math and Grade 5, 8, and 11 Science FCAT results (see supplemental minutes packet). 
Overall, it was brought out that student performance on the reading, math, and science sections continued to improve upward with double digit spikes in learning gains at many schools in several sections of the standardized test.  In reading, students out performed the state in learning gains in grade six by four percentage points; in grade eight by one percentage point; in grade ten by two percentage points.  In math, students outperformed or equaled the state in learning gains in six out of eight grades (3-10).  In science, they outperformed the state in learning gains in grade five by three percentage points.  
Individual board members expressed congratulations to everyone involved in this effort – teachers, students, principals, and district staff.
Summer Professional Development Offerings
Dr. Roberts informed the Board that the Teaching & Learning Department continued to support quality staff preparation.  The department was focused on improving instruction in every classroom.  Mr. Karlheinz Haas, Director of Curriculum & School Improvement followed up with a report on the different professional development activities that were taking place during the summer months.  One major initiative was mathematics instruction.  It was also noted that the “Thinking Maps” strategy had been implemented in two schools (Port St. Lucie Elementary and Bayshore Elementary) over the past year.  Staff members at both schools were very excited about the concept.  This strategy was going to be expanded into other schools.   
Mrs. Debbie Iseman, Executive Director of Professional Development, came forward to talk about the Leadership Academy scheduled for July 28 – 29, 2008 in St Lucie County.  This training was for principals and focused on instructional leadership as well as high quality teaching.  New administrators were going to receive classroom walkthrough training.  Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent and CFO for Business Services, was scheduled to work with principals on budget essentials.    
Mrs. Hensley wanted everyone to know that FAU officials had complimented district staff members for the way they train their leaders.  They had not seen anything of that caliber anywhere else before.

 6. ML Superintendent’s Report 
Superintendent Lannon brought the following topics to the Board’s attention:

-Introduced Mrs. Gloria Johnson, retired educator, who had 36 high
 school students with her in order to observe the School Board meeting.

 The students were participating in the College Reach-Out Program and

were visiting from St. Lucie, Indian River, Palm Beach, and Broward Counties.
-Provided rationale for the demolition of the old Fort Pierce Central

 High School gymnasium. 

-Reviewed the Immunization Status Report for 2007-08 provided by

 the Florida Department of Health—St. Lucie County Public Schools
 had exceeded the state target of 95% for both kindergarten and 7th

 grade students.

-Updated board members on the expansion of VPK units at

 Garden City Elementary and the reconfiguration of grades at

 Dan McCarty Middle School.

-Responded to inquiry about ESE VPK program at Fairlawn Elementary.
 Mrs. Barbara Slaga, Assistant Superintendent for Student Services

 and ESE, stated that the Weatherbee Elementary program was going
 to be lifted up and relocated at Southbend K-8 due to the increase

 in that zone’s population.  The district did not need an additional unit

 at this time.   

-Briefed the Board on NAU Charter School’s (Imagine, K-8) effort to identify


 an alternative temporary location until they were able to move into their

 permanent facility.  There were 697 student applications on file for

 admission into the school.  Regarding the district’s student assign-

 ment process, Dr. Kathy McGinn clarified that children were not being

 moved out of their current seats until after June 20, 2008.  This would

 avoid the possibility of sending 697 children back and forth between

 schools until the location situation is finalized.

Offered update on Toussaint Charter School’s (Grades 6-9) opening

in the Orange Blossom Business Mall for the 2008-09 school year.

The school was just starting to recruit/target 202 students.  Facility

infrastructure matters, including network issues, had created some 

challenge for the school.

Superintendent’s Targets for 2008-09

Mr. Lannon stated individual board members had requested that the targets discussion

be postponed until the July 24, 2008 regular workshop meeting to allow more time for review and prioritization.

CTA REPORT

No report.
CWA REPORT

No report.
SCHEDULED SPEAKER

7. Sandy Krischke
Ms. Sandy Krischke had asked to be placed on the agenda in order to address her concern about the Fort Pierce Central High School JROTC program.  Since other individuals had completed unscheduled speaker request forms to speak on the same subject, Chairman Hilson suggested the Board hear all speakers together at one time.
Ms. Krischke, who began by stating she understood the district’s current budget constraints, asked the Board to give those who cared about the JROTC program at Fort Pierce Central High an opportunity to build their own program.  Ms. Krischke stated she felt that the district was overspending on athletic trips, game supplements, printing costs, and Sprint/Nextel leases.  She felt the district was under-spending on academic teams, IB programs, career education, positive behavioral support and science labs.  Her mission was to get the JROTC program reinstated at the school and to justify that reinstatement.  Since the Army had given the program a second chance (a one year extension), Ms. Krischke said she was determined to increase enrollment in the program, make it better, and make it indispensable to Fort Pierce Central High School.  She pledged to work with all involved to make the program all that it could be.  Ms. Krischke had developed a plan to start the process and she and a core group of parents were willing to sit down with the administration to make it a program that anyone would be proud of. 
Other speakers who supported Ms. Krischke’s effort to save the JROTC program at Fort Pierce Central High School were:  Mark Wallmueller, Ray Goitia, Marc Goitia, Ashley Johns, Kristopher Hague, David Massie, Tammy Sulzer, Kasey Sulzer, Letha Vankirk, Jay Mercure, Josh Jackson, and Tyler Diaz. 

Chairman Hilson announced that the Board would not be voting on the matter immediately, however, the Board was interested in finding out what could be done about Ms. Krischke’s request.  A copy of a letter provided by Ms. Krischke dated March 12, 2008 from Colonel Carlos R. Glover, Department of the Army, was reviewed.  Colonel Glover had written he would grant an extension until the end of 2008-09 with the caveat that the minimum enrollment requirement must be met by the next school year.  
Mr. Lannon addressed the two program instructors’ salaries (net direct cost of $117,608.71).  He read into the record (see supplemental “minutes” packet) a letter dated February 26, 2008 from himself to Colonel Glover, Department of the Army.  The letter asked for an additional year’s extension of the JROTC program and described circumstances under which enrollment had decreased and what efforts had been made to reverse that trend.   Mr. Lannon pointed out that the position of the School Board was one of support for ROTC.  The Board and administrators understood the importance of the ROTC program but the required enrollment of 100 students (currently there were 70 students) was just not there.  This was the second year of probation for the program due to under enrollment.  The Board had to look at the student to teacher ratio in all schools and Fort Pierce Central High was below that requirement.  It had more teachers assigned to the school last year than was warranted.  The program required two 12 month instructors who do not teach other subjects.  The two instructors saw 36 students each as opposed to a regular teacher who instructed 150 students over a 10 month period. This cost was much higher than other programs.  In looking at the salary piece of $117,608.71, it became cost prohibitive, especially when looking at other schools. The district would have to find additional funding that was not at the expense of other things that had equal worth.  Currently, due to the severe budget crisis, the district was forced to cut personnel.  
A brief discussion ensued during which it was suggested that possibly retired military instructors/other certified volunteer tutors would volunteer to be instructors.  Ms. Krischke stated she would be happy to aggressively seek out those kinds of individuals.  It was pointed out that there were 32 Veterans’ organizations in the county and possibly the Veterans’ Affairs office could help provide names of retired officers.  Mr. Lannon was asked to contact the Department of the Army once more to clarify the term of extension and the use of maybe just a single instructor or a volunteer instructor.  The Board asked that more information/options be brought back for consideration at the next scheduled meeting.  The Board appreciated everyone’s input and courage to state their concerns.
CONSENT AGENDA


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve consent
agenda items #8 through #56 as presented (Hensley/Ingersoll/
Carried 5-0).
Discussion:  prior to stating the question, members needed clarification on items #11 and #17.  Mr. Lannon talked with board members about the need and desire to find a community wide dedicated annual funding source for the SRO program.  This was the goal of all governmental agencies.  Although eventually found to be unnecessary, the superintendent explained he had taken a precautionary step by submitting a FDLE application for a security department, not a police force. 
 8.  SR Personnel Agenda & Leaves – Reappointment of Personnel 2008-09
 9.  SR CTA/CU Contract Waiver for Garden City Elementary
10.  TB Budget Amendment #5 – Food Service #2
11. TB School Resource Officers Contract and Operation Agreement with City of Port St. Lucie for 2008-09
12. TB Certification of Completed Projects Funded by Certificates of Participation, Series 2005 (Fund 393)
13. TB ITB 08-33 Playground Surfacing Material Installation and Maintenance
14. TB ITB 08-34 Portable Bleachers at New Fort Pierce Central High School 
15. TB RFP 08-35 – Hurricane/Disaster Recovery and Debris Removal

16. ML Agreement for Services with St. Lucie County Education Foundation and Executive Director
17. ML Videotaping School Board Meetings for Cablecast Replay on Education Channels

18. OR Additional Days at Regular Rate of Pay for Summer School Administrators
19. OR Title II, Part A – Teacher and Principal Training and Recruiting Fund

20. OR Enhanced Instructional Opportunities for Recently-Arrived Immigrant Children and Youth Grant

21. KW Transportation Services Agreements (4) – City of Port St. Lucie Parks & Recreation, Daniel M.

              Foundation, Fort Pierce Buccaneers, Fort Pierce Utilities Authority
 
22. KS Carl D. Perkins Career and Technical Education Grant for 2008-09
23. KS Embry Riddle Aeronautical University Agreement
24. BS Renewal Agreement with Early Learning Coalition of St. Lucie County for 2008-09 
25. BS Mileage Reimbursement to Parent Teresa Kennedy
26. BS Mileage Reimbursement to Parent Bonnie Morris

27. BS Amendment to Profession Svcs. Agmt. with Invo Health Care Associates, Inc. (Speech/Language)
28. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. (PSA) with Carole Asmussen for Hospital/Homebound Instruction (HHI)

29. BS PSA with Joelle Azevedo for HHI
30. BS PSA with Rene L. Bartley for HHI
31. BS PSA with Carrie D. Benton for HHI

32. BS PSA with Florence Burns for HHI

33. BS PSA with Selena Costello for HHI

34. BS PSA with Catherine Dixon for HHI

35. BS PSA with Ronald Farquharson for HHI

36. BS PSA with Melinda Hart for HHI

37. BS PSA with Catherine Junginger for HHI
38. BS PSA with John Keaney for HHI

39. BS PSA with Charles Longworth for HHI

40. BS PSA with James Silverberg for HHI

41. BS PSA with Marian Smith for HHI

42. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with A+ Associated Therapy Professionals, Inc. for Extended School Year 2008
43. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Linda CherAmie, Inc., for Extended School Year 2008
44. BS Professional Svcs. Agmt. with Jennifer Houck for Extended School Year 2008

45. AG Extension of Agreement for Engineering Testing Services with TLC Engineering

46. AG Extension of Agreement for Engineering Testing Services with OCI Associates, Inc.

47. AG Extension of Agreement for Engineering Testing Services with KLG, Inc.

48. AG Extension of Agreement for Engineering Testing Services with Culpepper & Terpening, Inc.

49. AG Extension of Agreement for Engineering Testing Services with Miller-Legg and Associates

50. AG Extension of Agreement for Engineering Testing Services with Captec Engineering, Inc.

51. AG Extension of Agmt. for Engineering Testing Services with Johnson, Levinson, Ragan and Davilla, Inc.

52. AG Change Order #2, James A. Cummings – Changes in Scope of Demolition Work at Fort Pierce Central 

53. AG Work Authorization #2 for Architectural Services with Jay Ammon Architect, Inc.
54. AG Project Agmt. with Proctor Construction Co. for New Chiller at St. Lucie West Centennial High

55. DH FAU Developmental Research (Laboratory) School at Tradition Agreement for Food Services

56. DH FAU Developmental Research (Laboratory) School at Tradition First Amendment to Agreement

for Services of Supervisory Instructional and Support Personnel, and for Equipment

OTHER BUSINESS

57. BS Stipulated Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law & Final Orders #263 through #278     


Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board approve Stipulated
 Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Final Orders #263 through #278
(Hensley/Ingersoll/Carried 5-0).
58. KP Recommended Names for Southbend K-8 School (For Information Only)
Superintendent Lannon informed the Board that the recommended names for Southbend K-8 School were provided for informational purposes only.  This matter would be placed on the agenda for vote at the next scheduled board meeting.

GROWTH MGMT./LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT

No report.
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

No report.
FACILITIES REPORT

No report.
MANAGEMENT INFORMATION SYSTEMS

No report. 
ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
Emergency Item -  Authorization to File Request for Hearing on Notice of Intent to Deny Exclusive Authority
Attorney Dan Harrell handed board members a copy of a letter dated June 4, 2008 (received June 9, 2008) that Superintendent Lannon had received from Florida’s Commissioner of Education, Eric Smith.  Contents of the letter revealed that the Board of Education had denied the School Board’s application for exclusive authority to authorize charter schools for the 2008-09 fiscal year.  Mr. Harrell advised that the School Board could challenge the intended action by filing a request for hearing no later than Monday, June 16, 2008.  Additional materials may be submitted to the State around the first part of July 2008.  Mr. Harrell noted that no district was found to qualify for exclusive authority on this “go-around”.  In looking at the grading sheet, St. Lucie County had achieved 42 out of 50 compliances.  Six other districts had already indicated they intended to file an appeal.  Duval County had decided not to appeal.  Mr. Harrell suggested the Board may want to authorize the Superintendent to file a challenge/request for hearing.  At the June 24, 2008 meeting, the Board could then determine whether or not it wanted to proceed further. 

Action:
The superintendent recommended the Board declare this Notice of

Intent to Deny Exclusive Authority matter as an emergency item



and to authorize the filing of a request for hearing on the Notice of



Intent issued by the Commissioner of Education (Hensley/Carvelli/



Carried 5-0).

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS

59.  JM St. Lucie County Value Adjustment Board CS/HB 909
Dr. Miller and Mr. Ingersoll, who serve as the Board’s representatives/alternates on the Value Adjustment Board, advised that there had been an unfunded mandate/change, via CS/HB 909, relative to the composition of VAB members.  The change would result in the following members:   two County Commissioners, one School Board member, one citizen member appointed by the County Commission who owns homesteaded property within the County, and one other citizen member appointed by the School Board who owns business occupying commercial space located within the school district.   Dr. Miller asked that this matter be placed on a future agenda for consideration.
Attorney Harrell stated he had a question about the legislation as it related to the process by which the Board would select its appointee.   The Board talked about criteria, selection process, financial disclosure, Sunshine Law provisions, and how to advertisement for applicants.  Chairman Hilson asked Attorney Harrell to provide further research on other methods used by other entities.  It was agreed that the information would be provided prior to or during the next scheduled board meeting.

Mr. Ingersoll reminded other board members about the Fort Pierce Westwood High School fundraiser on August 6, 2008. Those who wanted to be on the host committee were asked to contact Mr. Ingersoll.

Mrs. Hensley reminded everyone that she and two other board members were leaving on June 11, 2008 for training.  They also would be receiving legislative updates—one from an attorney on the status of law suits pending against the state filed by Florida School Boards Association regarding adequate funding. 

Dr. Miller informed members that a committee was being formed out of the Executive Roundtable to look at truancy and academic success issues.  Since Dr. Miller was scheduled to be out of town Mrs. Hensley agreed to attend in her absence.  Dr. Miller and Mrs. Hensley agreed to “tag team” the meetings since they would be ongoing.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were two unscheduled speakers who addressed the Board.

The first speaker was Ms. Gina Luther, Assistant Principal at St. Lucie West Centennial High School, who had recently learned she was being reappointed to a different school in the district.  Ms. Luther recalled her previous history as an administrator, summarized her career successes, her love of teaching, and efforts to create programs. Ms. Luther told the Board that she had received conflicting information as to why she was being moved from her position.  She asked that the Board provide something in writing that specifically identified what her problems were so she would have an opportunity to change.  She wanted to ask those who had made the decision to give her an answer as to why she was no longer principal material in St. Lucie County.

The last unscheduled speaker was Mr. Taylor Barnes, a colleague of Ms. Luther.  During his three years of teaching, he had learned and believed that Ms. Luther was an educator, a motivator, a mentor, and an open door to fix problems, and answer questions.  Ms. Luther was very devoted to her school from academics to athletics. In support of Ms. Luther, Mr. Barnes presented signed petitions to the Board for review.  
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the Board, Chairman Hilson adjourned the regular June 10, 2008 meeting at approximately 9:55 p.m.























